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The Wood County Solid Waste Management District Policy Committee met on the 8th day of February 2021.  Commissioner Doris 

Herringshaw called the meeting to order at 8:30 a.m. The following members were present:  Commissioner Herringshaw, Mayor 

Mike Aspacher, Lana Glore, Jim Rossow, Judy Hagen, and Nicki Kale.  Additional persons were in attendance as listed on the 

attached roster.  The Agenda was as follows: 

I. Approval of November 2, 2020 Meeting Minutes.  The following changes were requested: 

 Judy Hagen – Item III, second paragraph, last sentence, replace “stopped” with “resumed” and insert  “discontinued”

between “and” and “cardboard”.

 Amanda Gamby – Item III, first paragraph, last sentence, replace “discontinued” with “resumed”.

Mayor Aspacher moved that the minutes be approved with the above corrections and Ms. Hagen seconded the motion.  All 

members present voted aye and the motion carried. 

II. Solid Waste Management District Update:  Ms. Stanley reported on the following:

Residential 24/7 Permanent Recycling Drop-Off Program:  Ms. Stanley reviewed the 2019-2020 Year-End Comparison 

summary for the drop-off sites.  There was a spike in April 2020; it is assumed the increase is a result of residents being at 

home during the Covid-19 stay-at-home order and being more diligent about recycling.  The program is still doing very well 

and Ms. Stanley expects at some point the volumes will level off due to the fixed container capacity.   

There was discussion regarding placement of drop-off sites in the northern area of the County.  Ms. Stanley explained most 

of this area is served by curbside recycling collection, provided by private haulers.  Recently a few of the northern area 

villages and cities have run into some issues with their haulers’ contracts and this may lead to some changes in the future. 

Recycling Outreach Update:  Hannah Smith reported on changes made to the 24/7 Permanent Recycling Drop-Off Program 

in 2020: 

 Lid-locks were installed on containers in areas particularly susceptible to the wind to prevent littering and encourage

breaking down of cardboard as residents are less likely to lift the lids and will insert recyclables through the small

opening.

 Community groups were asked to refrain from servicing the drop-off sites March 24 through May 5, 2020.  During that

time, the Wood County maintenance staff made mobile “closed” signs which are set out once the containers reach

capacity and moved back once the containers are emptied.

 Due to an overwhelming amount of cardboard received at the Perrysburg Township site, the Township Trustees made

a decision to discontinue accepting cardboard in September. This change has resolved the overflowing issues at the site.
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 Weston Village also experienced a large volume of cardboard and made the decision to mark one container specifically 

for cardboard while the other three are for mixed recyclables.  The Village is also using zip ties to keep the lids in place 

and to deter recycling of large items. 

 

 With increased recycling and overflow during both 2018 and 2019 holiday seasons, the District authorized an additional 

container pull on December 28. 

                   

Ms. Smith reported some in-person presentations were held prior to Covid-19.  In order to continue outreach, she revamped 

educational presentations to a virtual format and for students, more curriculum-based.  The third annual personal shredding 

event was held in partnership with Wood County Job and Family Services on November 14, 2020.  With the 2020-2021 

school year, several education activities were provided through YouTube.  Ms. Smith presented a YouTube video of students 

providing feedback of what they learned from one of her presentations. 

 

Financials:  Patti Bowsher presented reports comparing 2020 landfill tonnage and disposal/designation fee income, overall 

revenue and expenses, and year-end cash balances, to previous years.  Combined (Wood County and Evergreen Landfills) 

tonnage was down by 3.5% and fee income by 8% from 2019.  The District made some budget adjustments in 2020 including 

transferring a percentage of Ms. Bowsher’s salary from the Wood County Landfill’s budget to the District to cover 

administrative work provided, moving landfill groundwater monitoring expenses back to the landfill budget, and adjusting 

the percentage of the landfill’s closure/post closure trust fund transfer.  These changes leveled out the overall revenue 

decrease from 2019 to just $27,500.  

 

Annual District Report:  Ms. Smith reported staff have begun collecting industrial and residential recycling data for the 2020 

report, due to the Ohio EPA June 1.   Surveys were distributed to businesses and local governments in January and February.  

2020 data will be especially important as the District will begin preparation of its solid waste management plan update and 

measuring the data to the plan’s goals.  Wood County exceeded the state’s goal of 25% commercial/residential recycling in 

2019 with 31%.  The District industrial sector had a 93% reduction rate which exceeded the state’s goal of 66 %.   

 

Five-Year Plan Update:  Ms. Stanley reported a recent virtual meeting was held with consultants from Hull & Associates 

(HAI), who will be assisting with the update.  A share point access has been created for the document revisions.  The new 

4.0 plan format includes changes to the state goals regarding optional collection of industrial recycling data and recycling 

infrastructure access.  Once the state’s 4.0 format is finalized, staff will meet again with HAI and establish individual task 

assignments, then a Policy Committee meeting will need to be scheduled, possibly in late March.  Ms. Stanley explained the 

Committee may need to schedule a few extra meetings this year as the update progresses in order to review, authorize, or 

make recommendations depending on where we are in the update process. 

 

There was discussion regarding the continued decrease in municipal solid waste received at the Evergreen Landfill as well 

as how the trash and contract fees are reported if trash is generated in Wood County and disposed of outside of the 

County/across state lines.  Ms. Stanley mentioned the plan update will include a review of the District’s sources of income 

and allow the District a chance to evaluate the current disposal fee structure.  The designation agreements for the contract 

fee of $2.00 per ton for waste leaving the County expires September 30, 2021 and the District will begin the renewal process 

in the spring. 

 

III. Landfill/Recycling Updates:  Ms. Stanley reported the Wood County Landfill recently completed the last phase of the 2020 

capping project and seeding of that area is planned for the spring.  Ken Vollmar, Landfill Superintendent, retired December 

31, 2020 with 31 years of service.  Matt Limes has been the Assistant Superintendent for the past five years and will be the 

Interim Superintendent  until a formal posting/interview process is held for the Superintendent position sometime in March 

with hopes of having a permanent replacement by June, 2021. 

 

Judy Hagen mentioned that Owens-Illinois has instituted a glass recycling drop-off at their Levis headquarters in Perrysburg.  

Amanda Gamby reported 2020 collection data for Bowling Green; municipal solid waste tonnage had a minor increase of 

.16% and recycling increased by 23% from 2019, most likely due to the expanded list of materials collected curbside.  The 

City continues to subsidize the Bowling Green Recycling Center for residential drop-off access.  A residential food waste 

recycling drop-off pilot program will be launched in March for a six-month duration.  The City’s Sustainable Advisory 

Committee is currently surveying local businesses regarding handling of their waste and recyclables and this information 

will be included in its report to the Mayor in March. 
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Lana Glore reported the Health Department’s Environmental Health Division staff has remained very active throughout the 

pandemic, inspecting restaurants and other facilities.  Commissioner Herringshaw welcomed Jim Rossow, Plain Township 

Trustee, back to the Committee.  As a Wood County Landfill neighbor, he commended the County for excellent litter control 

of the area.  Mr. Rossow mentioned the Township’s grant application was denied which would have assisted with future 

repair costs for Green Road.  This road is used heavily by waste haulers entering the Landfill.   

 

IV. Other Business:  None. 

 

V. Next Meeting:  The next meeting was set for Monday, May 10, 2021 at 8:30 a.m. with the understanding that a Plan Update 

meeting may need to be scheduled, possibly late March. 

 

VI. Adjournment:  Mayor Aspacher moved to adjourn the meeting and Nicki Kale seconded the motion.  All members present 

voted aye and the motion carried.  Meeting adjourned at 9:30 a.m. 
 

Attachments: Attendance Roster 

  District Update – PowerPoint Presentation 
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S u b j ec t  t o  App ro va l  a t  N ex t  Me e t i n g  

W O O D  C O U N T Y  S O L I D  W A S T E  M A N A G E M E N T  D I S T R I C T  

P O L I C Y  C O M M I T T E E  M E E T I N G  

November 2,  2020 

 
The Wood County Solid Waste Management District Policy Committee met on the 2nd day of November 2020.  Commissioner Doris 

Herringshaw called the meeting to order at 8:30 a.m. The following members were present:  Commissioner Herringshaw, Mayor Mike 

Aspacher, Ron Bechstein, Judy Hagen, and Nicki Kale.  Member Lori Carson arrived at 8:50 a.m.  Additional persons were in attendance 

as listed on the attached roster.  The Agenda was as follows: 

 

I. Approval of February 10, 2020 Meeting Minutes.  Mayor Aspacher moved that the minutes be approved and Nicki Kale seconded 

the motion.  All members present voted aye and the motion carried. 

 

II. Solid Waste Management District Update:  Ms. Stanley reported on the following:   

 

Residential 24/7 Permanent Recycling Drop-Off Locations:  Ms. Stanley reviewed the 2017-2020 Comparison of 24/7 Residential 

Recycling Drop-Off Sites graph showing the 24/7 program continues to grow.  August 2020 was a record setting month with 

190,880 pounds of recyclables collected.  She said the program experienced some contamination, dumping and overflow issues in 

April/May 2020 during the pandemic stay-at-home order.  The County Buildings and Grounds Department made “closed when 

full” signs and Hannah Smith did outreach on Facebook and directly with host communities.  Ms. Stanley stated these efforts were 

successful as staff members have not recently had any complaints regarding the sites.  No changes have been made to locations or 

placement of bins. 

 

Recycling Outreach Update:  Ms. Smith presented her Recycling Outreach Update.  Perrysburg Township stopped accepting 

cardboard in the recycling stream effective September 1, 2020 to prevent the site from prematurely closing during the week.  The 

Solid Waste Management District provided signage indicating this change and residents have largely complied.  The Village of 

Weston designated two bins for cardboard only and this has also been an effective strategy in preventing temporary site closures.  

Ms. Smith presented her revised Educational Presentation Guide for 2020-2021, which provides for virtual programming and 

outreach for the community and educators.  She discussed the upcoming 3rd Annual All-Shred Event which is sponsored by SWMD 

and co-hosted with JFS.  

 

Ohio EPA Recycling & Litter Prevention Grants:  Ms. Smith stated that the 2020 grant cycle was suspended due to pandemic-

related budget constraints.  The 2021 cycle started on November 2, 2020 and the SWMD is planning to prepare an application 

and/or sponsor a Market Development Grant with interested local businesses. 

 

Financials:  Ms. Stanley said the two main revenue sources for the solid waste district are “disposal fees” and “contract fees”.  Both 

fees have decreased when compared to the same collection period last year.  Ms. Stanley stated Evergreen Landfill’s tonnage has 

decreased over the years and is impacting our total revenues. Disposal and contract fee revenue through nine months in 2019 was 

$440,156.86 compared to $393,739.34 in 2020.  Ms. Stanley stated that expenses have also increased in part due to an increase in 

per capita curbside recycling payments for cities and annual increases to the Republic contract.  She said the budget is being 



reviewed and some expenses may be shifted or shared with the landfill.  District staff will be monitoring the cash balance and 

reviewing what other solid waste districts are charging for fees.    

 

Five-Year Plan Update:  Ms. Stanley distributed flash drive copies of the 2017 Solid Waste Management District Plan Update for 

member review.  She said the OEPA plan update schedule for the Wood County Solid Waste Management district is:  Begin Prep 

2/17/2021; Draft Due 5/17/2022; Final Due to OEPA 8/19/2023; and Final Approval Deadline 11/17/2023.  Ms. Stanley stated 

OEPA will be using a new format 4.0 so the plan will be organized differently than the previous update.  She stated Hull and 

Associates has provided a proposal to assist and staff will be sharing more about the plan update during the next meeting. 

 

III. Landfill/Recycling Updates:  Amanda Gamby provided an update on the City of Bowling Green’s recycling program.  It saw a 

huge increase in volume during April and May and has since leveled off.  She stated apartments and commercial offices in the City 

were no longer able to recycle due to the closure of WLI’s recycling program.  Ms. Gamby said the cost of recycling moving 

forward is still a concern.  Contamination is being addressed individually as the city’s trucks have cameras, which allows for a 

report of daily addresses for those disposing of improper items.  She also said that the City has discontinued large item pickup. 

 
Judy Hagen provided an update on the City of Perrysburg’s recycling program.  She said that the City has stopped large item pickup 

at the curb and cardboard collection drop-off.   

 

Ms. Stanley provided an update on the Wood County Landfill capping project.  The contractor should be coming to the landfill to 

install the fabric layer of the capping system in early November.  The project should be finalized by the end of year with only 

seeding to occur in 2021.  The next big project will planning for the expansion.   

 

IV. Other Business:  None.  

 

V. Next Meeting:  The next meeting was set for Monday, February 8, 2021 at 8:30 a.m. 

 

VI. Adjournment:  Ron Bechstein moved to adjourn the meeting and Mayor Aspacher seconded the motion.  All members present 

voted aye and the motion carried.  Meeting adjourned at 8:57 a.m. 

 

Attachments: Attendance Roster   

District Update – PowerPoint Presentation 

 



ITEM II

SOLID WASTE MANAGEMENT DISTRICT 
UPDATE



1) Residential 24/7 Permanent Recycling 
Program

• Tonnage Comparison

• Ohio EPA Solid Waste Management Plan Goals (Format 4.0)
• #1 - The SWMD shall ensure that there is adequate infrastructure to give 

residents and commercial businesses opportunities to recycle solid waste.#2 -
Waste reduction and recycling rates

• #2 - The SWMD shall reduce and recycle at least 25 percent of the solid waste 
generated by the residential/commercial sector and at least 66 percent of the 
solid waste generated by the industrial sector.



2018 – 2020 Comparison of 24/7 Residential 
Recycling Drop-off Sites

TOTAL 2020 TONNAGE = 919.48 TONS
TOTAL 2019 TONNAGE = 712.08 TONS



24/7 Residential Drop-off Locations



2) Recycling Outreach Update

• Community Recycling Changes

• Educational Outreach

• Ohio EPA Solid Waste Management Plan Goals
• #3 - The SWMD shall provide the following required programs: a Web site; a 

comprehensive resource guide; an inventory of available infrastructure; and a 
speaker or presenter.

• #4 - The SWMD shall provide education, outreach, marketing and technical 
assistance regarding reduction, recycling, composting, reuse and other 
alternative waste management methods to identified target audiences using 
best practices.



Community Recycling Changes (2020 Recap)



Lid-Locks

• Custar/Milton Township (2)

• Pemberville (7)

• Prevent lids from blowing back, reduce litter, benefit Community 
Groups who maintain bins





Community Groups and Covid-19 

• “Closed” signs provided to sites

• Community Groups place signs when bins are full to reduce overflow 
and litter

• Signs removed after bins are emptied on Wednesdays





Perrysburg Township

• Perrysburg Township Trustees voted to eliminate cardboard from 
accepted recyclables on July 15th

• Effective September 1st

• SWMD provided 4 signs “no cardboard”



Cardboard Overflow



Signage



Weston

• Designated “cardboard only” bins
• Added second bin in September

• Newsletter, Facebook, signage

• Camera monitoring

• Zip-tie lids when full





All sites

• All sites received an additional dump post-holidays on Monday 12/28 
to alleviate overflow

• Holiday Recycling Guide posted and distributed to communities





Educational Outreach



2020 Recap

• New virtual programming

• Curriculum-based, grade level presentations

• Community outreach videos
• Recycle Right

• Recycling Do’s

• Recycling Don’ts

• Holiday Recycling PSA





In-person outreach

• Pemberville Area Senior Center – Home Safe Home

• Wood County Township Association – 24/7 Recycling Program

• BGMS – Edible Landfill

• Woodlane – Compost 101

• Perrysburg Township site visit - public outreach on “No Cardboard”

• 3rd Annual Personal Shredding Event at JFS



Virtual Outreach

• Village of Luckey PSA

• Wood County Public Library – Newspaper Pots

• Wood County Committee on Aging – Home Safe Home

• St. Rose – Landfills, Resources, and Green Shopping

• Wood County Committee on Aging – Compost 101

• BG Kiwanis – Recycle Right

• Wood County Committee on Aging - Landfills



2020 YouTube Videos

Youtube Videos

January Lid-Lock Tutorial 28 views

June Recycle Right 94 views

June Recycling Do's 160 views

June Recycling Don'ts 143 views

June Village of Luckey Recycling 119 views

June Happy Recyclables 13 views

June Litter Playground 19 views

December Holiday Recycling 301 views



January 2021

• Conneaut Elementary – Resources, Landfills, Green Shopping

• Fostoria Middle School – Compost and Soil

• Eastwood Middle School – Compost and Soil

• Conneaut Elementary – the 3 R’s

• https://drive.google.com/file/d/1oAmCHWdZn2JJGiVsCow0JNyeB0uZ
yECu/view

https://drive.google.com/file/d/1oAmCHWdZn2JJGiVsCow0JNyeB0uZyECu/view




3) Financials

• Landfill Tonnage Comparison

• Revenue/Expenses/Cash Balance Comparisons



Landfill Tonnage Comparison



Revenue



Expenses



Year-End Comparison



4) Annual District Report

• Commercial and Industrial Surveys sent out

• Residential Surveys sent out

• 2019 ADR Results

Residential/Commercial
5.22 lbs/person/day
31% recycling rate

Industrial
5.95 lbs/person/day
93% recycling rate



5) Five Year Plan Update

• Hull Inc. to assist with data collection and Ohio EPA 4.0 Format

• Schedule
• Begin Prep – 2/17/2021

• Draft Due – 5/17/2022

• Final Due to OEPA – 8/19/2023

• Final Approval – 11/17/2023



ITEM III

LANDFILL/RECYCLING UPDATES



ITEM IV

OTHER BUSINESS



ITEM V

NEXT MEETINGS:
- March TBD

- Monday, May 10, 2021 
@ 8:30 am


